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Abstract 

Based on the theory of government functions, this paper discusses the role of Guangzhou 
Municipal Government in the development of low-carbon economy from four aspects: 
social management functions, ecological management functions, economic management 
functions, and cultural management functions in the development of low-carbon 
economy.It demonstrates the role of government governance in the construction of a 
low-carbon economy in Guangdong Province, and provides relevant policy 
recommendations for the Guangdong Provincial Government to develop a low-carbon 
economy. 
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1. Research Background 

At present, global warming is an internationally recognized environmental issue. The relevant 
research conclusions on this are: Carbon dioxide is one of the main greenhouse gases that cause 
global warming. Therefore, reducing carbon emissions is urgent and all countries need to pay 
attention to it. In order to cope with the pressure brought about by carbon emissions, my 
country submitted an application to the Secretariat of the United Nations Framework 
Convention on Climate Change, through the "Strengthening Actions to Address Climate Change-
China's Nationally Determined Contributions", according to its own national conditions, 
development stage, sustainable development strategy and International responsibility, China 
has set an autonomous action goal by 2030. Carbon dioxide emissions will reach a peak around 
2030 and strive to reach the peak as soon as possible; carbon dioxide emissions per unit of GDP 
will be reduced by 60%-65% compared with 2005, non-fossil energy will account for about 20% 
of primary energy consumption, and forest stock will increase compared with 2005 About 4.5 
billion cubic meters. As a first-tier development city in Guangzhou, the development of low-
carbon economy has a significant impact on the development of low-carbon emission reduction 
in the country and even the world. 

Climate change is a common challenge facing human society today. Since the industrial 
revolution, human activities, especially the cumulative emissions of carbon dioxide produced 
by the large-scale consumption of fossil energy in developed countries, have led to a significant 
increase in the concentration of greenhouse gases in the atmosphere and aggravated global 
climate change characterized by warming. Climate change has a significant impact on the global 
natural ecosystem. Temperature rise, sea level rise, and frequent extreme weather events have 
brought severe challenges to human survival and development. 

For a long time, China has attached great importance to the issue of climate change, taking 
active response to climate change as a major strategy for national economic and social 
development, and green and low-carbon development as an important part of the construction 
of ecological civilization. A series of actions have been taken and made important contributions 
to the response to global climate change. China is a developing country with a population of 
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more than 1.3 billion, and one of the countries that suffer the most from the adverse effects of 
climate change. It is in the stage of rapid industrialization and urbanization, and faces multiple 
challenges such as economic development, poverty eradication, improvement of people's 
livelihood, environmental protection, and response to climate change. Actively respond to 
climate change, strive to control greenhouse gas emissions, and improve the ability to adapt to 
climate change. It is not only China's inherent requirements for economic security, energy 
security, ecological security, food security, and people's life and property security, and the 
realization of sustainable development, but also the responsibility of deep participation in 
global governance, building a community with a shared future for mankind, and promoting the 
common development of all mankind. 

According to its own national conditions, development stage, sustainable development strategy 
and international responsibility, China has set its own action goals by 2030: Carbon dioxide 
emissions will reach a peak around 2030 and strive to reach the peak as soon as possible; 
carbon dioxide emissions per unit of GDP will be reduced by 60%-65% compared to 2005, non-
fossil energy will account for about 20% of primary energy consumption, and forest reserves 
will increase compared to 2005 About 4.5 billion cubic meters. 

As a first-tier development city, Guangzhou is an inescapable responsibility to respond to the 
country's green development, it is the courage to take up, and it is a united front to build a 
community with a shared future with all the Chinese people. Since the completion of a well-off 
society in 2020, Yang Liu, Secretary of the Party Group and Director of the Municipal Ecological 
Environment Bureau, attended the signing ceremony about "Guangzhou Municipal People's 
Government, Guangdong Provincial Department of Ecology and Environment on Promoting the 
Modernization of Eco-environmental Governance Ability to Take the Lead in the Country and 
Promote the ‘Four New and Brilliant’ Strategic Cooperation Framework Agreements in 
Guangzhou City Construction" between the Guangzhou Municipal People’s Government and the 
Guangdong Provincial Department of Ecology and Environment, “Guangdong Provincial 
Department of Ecology and Environment, Guangzhou Huangpu District People’s Government 
on the Strategic Cooperation Agreement on the Co-construction of the Guangdong-Hong Kong-
Macao Eco-Environmental Science Center” bewteen the Guangdong Provincial Department of 
Ecology and Environment and the Huangpu District People’s Government on October 28. On 
November 6, the Municipal Bureau of Ecology and Environment issued the "Notice on Printing 
and Distributing the List of Key Pollutant Discharge Units in Guangzhou in 2020 (Revised 
Edition)", which identified 709 enterprises and institutions as key pollutant discharge units. In 
2020, Guangzhou’s air quality achieved full compliance for the first time. The percentage of days 
with good air quality reached 90.4% that creat a record high. The average PM2.5 concentration 
was 23 micrograms per cubic meter that create a record low, and the percentage of days with 
good air quality reached the standard for 4 consecutive years. The percentage of days with good 
air quality and PM2 .5 is the best among the 9 national central cities. Major domestic media 
carried out propaganda reports, and China Government Network (English version) released 
relevant news to the international community. 

College students are not only important activists in the catering consumer group, but also play 
a leading role in the consumption of the community around the college. 

2. Literature review 

Climate, energy, low-carbon, ecology and environment are hot and focused vocabularies in the 
international society today, which has led to a series of research on economic effects. The study 
of low-carbon economy began in the early 21st century. After the British government first 
proposed the concept of low-carbon economy, theoretical research by foreign scholars began 
to spring up like mushrooms. The research direction and success are rich and varied, and it is a 
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powerful driving force for the research of foreign low-carbon economy. The research of low-
carbon economy is still a hot research in domestic and foreign academic circles, and it is the 
consensus of countries to deal with the global environmental crisis and climate change, which 
leads to the research results of the role of government functions in the low-carbon economy. 

2.1. Theoretical Research on Low Carbon Economy 

In the early stage of low-carbon economic development, Schmalesee proved the relationship 
between per capita income and carbon dioxide emissions through the research results of the 
inverted "U" curve in 1998 [1]. 

Britain under three major backgrounds that the carbon dioxide emissions caused by the rapid 
population growth and the rapid economic growth of heavy industry have exacerbated global 
warming. Excessive use of non-renewable resources has caused resource depletion and the 
waste discharged by enterprises in various places has not been properly treated that has 
destroyed the earth's ecological environment and seriously endangered mankind and the 
survival of plants and animals. through the "Our Future Energy—Creating a Low-Carbon 
Economy" white paper [2], it is pointed out that "a low-carbon economy is to obtain more 
economic benefits through less consumption of natural resources and environmental pollution, 
thereby creating a higher and better life. Standards and quality of life create more employment 
opportunities and new business opportunities.". Scholars such as Su Jin (2007) believe that a 
low-carbon economy is an economy form that aims to significantly increase production, shorten 
life cycles, improve production reliability, improve product quality and improve the working 
environment, stimulate employee morale, and increase employment opportunities [3]. 

British economist Nicholas Stern (2010) published a "Special Report on Climate Change from 
an Economic Perspective" based on research on environmental issues. The report conducted a 
large number of actual investigations and a comprehensive study on the rise in climate 
temperature. It estimated how to change the economic mode in the future, adopt new low-
carbon methods, and new approaches to the economic impact of developed countries under the 
global crisis of climate warming [4]. Meng Kaide (2007) believes that in the process of 
implementing a low-carbon economic model, we must adhere to the three principles of 
combining government leadership and corporate participation, combining independent 
innovation with external cooperation, and combining short-term needs with long-term goals 
[5]. Professors Liu Xueming and Liu Bing (2013) believe that the ideal low-carbon operation 
model needs to increase penalties for violating the low-carbon system, reduce the cost of low-
carbon management, and increase the people's awareness of low-carbon environmental 
protection [6]. 

Scholars Mao Rubai and Chen Qingtai (2008) found that if there is no government intervention, 
80% of energy-saving problems cannot be solved by relying solely on the market mechanism 
itself [7]. Ren Ben and other scholars (2009) further emphasized the important role of the 
government in promoting the development of low-carbon economy, and analyzed that the rapid 
development of low-carbon economy in developed countries in a short period of time and 
achieved obvious social results are due to the adoption of strong regulations Standards and 
economic measures [8]. Zhou Renbiao (2014) proposed that the development of my country's 
low-carbon economy should pay attention to the role of the government. Choose long-term 
interests as the goal to obtain better development and interests [9]. 

3. Government functions under the requirements of low-carbon economic 
development 

Faced with the crisis of global warming, China has to achieve the dual carbon goals of reaching 
the peak of carbon by 2030 and achieving carbon neutrality by 2060. The responsibility is heavy 



Volume 2 Issue 6, 2021 

DOI: 10.6981/FEM.202106_2(6).0059 

376 

Frontiers in Economics and Management 

ISSN: 2692-7608 

and the road is difficult. As the leader of politics and economy, the government must have great 
courage to undertake this task and mission of the times. 

3.1. The role of the government in the development of a low-carbon economy 

The low-carbon economy is different from the general economy in that it is not only for the 
pursuit of maximum benefits, but to develop the economy under the conditions of ensuring 
sustainable economic development. Therefore, relying solely on the market will deviate from 
the country's sustainable economic development goals, and the government can correct the 
market in this process and make up for the defects of the market mechanism. 

3.1.1. Facilitator role 

Under the new development model of low-carbon economy, the government is not only a 
participant in market economic activities, but also a market leader in the new model of low-
carbon economic development. Through publicity and education of low-carbon economy, to 
strengthen the low-carbon awareness of party and government agencies, enterprises and the 
public is that all levels of society fully understand the importance of developing a low-carbon 
economy. 

3.1.2. Manager role 

New institutional economics believes that the state is the most important attacker of the system 
and the most powerful organization that maintains the operation of its policies. The state can 
achieve the expected goals by changing the content of the system. In the process of market 
economy management, the government must not only formulate an effective low-carbon 
economic system for the market, but also provide market-economy producers-enterprises with 
new preferential policies and new measures for low-carbon economic development, and both 
punishment and incentives must be combined. It is also necessary to promote low-carbon 
knowledge to consumers-the masses, and standardize the high-consumption actions of the 
masses' daily consumption activities. 

3.1.3. Participant role 

As a technician participates in the market economy, the government needs to invest a lot of 
money to develop new technologies such as clean production, energy saving and emission 
reduction related to the low-carbon economy, and to develop new energy utilization 
technologies. In the initial stage of low-carbon economic development, it is necessary to 
strengthen international cooperation, and various regions should strengthen inter-provincial 
multi-level and all-round cooperation to improve energy efficiency and reduce consumption 
costs. Establish special low-carbon research institutions, set up special low-carbon education 
programs, and train low-carbon professional and technical personnel and management 
personnel. 

3.2. The significance of the function of the government 

General Secretary Xi Jinping once pointed out: In the process of low-carbon economy, the 
government should play its leading role. With the continuous acceleration of economic 
development and rapid energy consumption, carbon dioxide emissions have increased year by 
year. To achieve the dual-carbon goal, mandatory government intervention management is 
necessary. 

3.2.1. Ensure low-carbon economy market operation 

Full confidence should be given to the self-regulation ability of the market, but attention should 
be paid to the government's ability to regulate and control the market economy. Some market 
failures caused by the profit-seeking process of market economy participants, the market 
cannot adjust itself. Therefore, it is almost impossible to ensure the market's unlimited use of 
free environmental capacity and resources, and to promote self-reduction of carbon emissions 
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and self-realization of a low-carbon economy. So, the development of low-carbon economy 
requires the use of laws and regulations to restrict and regulate the behavior of economic 
entities and the public. 

3.2.2. The role of political system in the development of low-carbon economy 

The policy system is one of the four elements of China's urban low-carbon leadership, and its 
innovative development is a key factor in the development of a low-carbon economy. The 
government guides and promotes the economic development of low-carbon cities through 
policy guidance and system design. 

Through the formulation and support of fiscal policies, tax policies, and access financing policies, 
the government not only provides strong support for low-carbon technology research and 
development, but also environmental governance, new energy use, and energy-saving 
technology transformation. Provide financial support to enterprises that meet low-carbon and 
low-consumption standards through various financial means; subsidize and reward 
enterprises that actively develop and innovate low-carbon technologies and reduce carbon 
emissions. Transfer payments to social wealth through tax policies to compensate companies 
for the difference between individual costs and social costs caused by negative externalities. 
Through financial financing policies, financial institutions that encourage and support resource 
conservation and environmental protection key projects are given financial discounts. 

The government regulates and guides the industry. For a long time, my country's economic 
growth has been dominated by high-consumption and high-emission industries such as steel, 
coal, electric power, and chemicals. Under the global environmental pressure and the 
requirements of the construction of ecological civilization, the economic growth mode of "high 
energy consumption and high emission" will be transformed, and the energy consumption 
structure will be revised, so as to realize the rapid development of low-carbon economy. First, 
the government, through the guidance and encouragement of industrial policies, reduces the 
proportion of the development of the secondary industry, reduces the national economy’s 
excessive dependence on the industrial economy, focuses on promoting the development of the 
tertiary industry, and accelerates the development of modern service industries. Second, the 
government has gradually reduced the negative impact of traditional high-pollution and high-
energy-consuming industries through preferential support for low-carbon industries and 
enhancement of the competitiveness of low-carbon high-tech industries. Finally, raise the 
access standards of the regional industry market, and restrict the entry of enterprises with 
backward production capacity such as high pollution and high energy consumption. 

Through the talent technology policy, the government introduces and absorbs foreign advanced 
technology and talents, and builds a national technology and talent exchange platform for the 
development of a low-carbon economy. 

3.2.3. The government's overall plan for a low-carbon economy 

China attaches great importance to the issue of climate change, takes active response to climate 
change as a major strategy for national economic and social development, and regards green 
and low-carbon development as an important part of the construction of ecological civilization, 
and has taken a series of actions to make an important contribution to the response to global 
climate change. In 2009, it was announced to the international community that by 2020, carbon 
dioxide emissions per unit of GDP will be reduced by 40%-45% compared to 2005, non-fossil 
energy will account for about 15% of primary energy consumption, and the forest area will 
increase by 40 million hectares compared with 2005. The forest stock volume increased by 1.3 
billion cubic meters over 2005. Actively implement the "China National Plan for Addressing 
Climate Change", "Work Plan for Controlling Greenhouse Gas Emissions in the Twelfth Five-
Year", "Comprehensive Work Plan for Energy Conservation and Emission Reduction in the 
Twelfth Five-Year", and "Twelfth Five-Year Plan for Energy Conservation and Emission 
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Reduction", "2014-2015 Energy Conservation, Emission Reduction and Low-Carbon 
Development Action Plan" and “National Climate Change Plan (2014-2020)”. Accelerate the 
adjustment of industrial structure and energy structure, vigorously carry out energy-saving, 
carbon reduction and ecological construction, carry out carbon emission trading pilots in 7 
provinces (cities), carry out low-carbon pilots in 42 provinces (cities), and explore low-carbon 
New model of carbon development. In 2014, China’s carbon dioxide emissions per unit of GDP 
decreased by 33.8% compared with 2005, non-fossil energy accounted for 11.2% of primary 
energy consumption, forest area increased by 21.6 million hectares compared with 2005, and 
forest stock volume increased by 2.188 billion cubic meters compared with 2005, hydropower 
installed capacity reached 300 million kilowatts (2.57 times of 2005), grid-connected wind 
power installed capacity reached 95.81 million kilowatts (90 times of 2005), photovoltaic 
installed capacity reached 28.05 million kilowatts (400 times of 2005), nuclear power installed 
capacity reached 19.88 million kilowatts (2.9 times that of 2005). Accelerate the 
implementation of the "National Climate Change Adaptation Strategy", focus on improving the 
ability to respond to extreme climate events, and make positive progress in key areas to adapt 
to climate change. The building of the ability to respond to climate change has been further 
strengthened, and the implementation of the "China's Special Scientific and Technological 
Action on Climate Change" has strengthened its scientific and technological support capabilities. 

4. Analysis of Guangzhou's Economic Development 

Since the establishment of the National Economic Accounting System (GDP) in 1985, my 
country has always used GDP as a national economic indicator to measure the scale and speed 
of the country’s economic development. It is undeniable that to a large extent, GDP has played 
an important role in promoting the rapid development of the economy, and has gradually 
become synonymous with the comprehensive strength of a country or region, and has 
developed into a representative government performance evaluation index and the center of 
the performance evaluation mechanism. As the demand for social development increases, this 
continuation of the assessment mechanism for government functions, which only takes the 
assessment of power supply and distribution as an important reference, has shown great 
drawbacks. 

4.1. Guangzhou GDP and energy consumption 

Observe the total GDP and total energy consumption of Guangdong Province in the past ten 
years, and calculate the approximate population of Guangdong through the per capita gross 
regional product to estimate the province's per capita energy consumption. 

 

Table 1. Economic Development and Energy Consumption in Guangdong Province 
             index 

year 
GDP 

(billion yuan) 
GDP per capita 

(yuan) 
Total energy consumption 

(10,000 tons) 
Energy consumption 

per capita (tons) 
2010 46013.06 44736 27195.14 2.72 
2011 53210.28 50807 28479.99 2.85 
2012 57067.92 54095 29144.01 2.91 
2013 62163.97 58540 30179.7 3.02 
2014 67809.85 63469 29593.26 2.96 
2015 72812.55 67503 30145.49 3.01 
2016 79512.05 72787 31240.75 3.12 
2017 89705.23 80932 32341.66 3.23 
2018 97277.77 86412 33330.3 3.33 
2019 107671.07 94172 34141.89 3.42 

 

From the above table, it is not difficult to find that Guangdong Province, as a coastal province 
and city, has experienced a steady increase in its GDP growth during the past ten years of 
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economic development. This paper uses the average level of Guangdong Province to represent 
the per capita GDP output and per capita energy consumption of Guangzhou residents. It is 
found that the increase in per capita GDP output will lead to an increase in per capita energy 
consumption. 
 

 
Figure 1. Economic Development and Energy Consumption in Guangdong Province 

 

From the above figure, it is found that Guangdong Province, as a coastal province and city, has 
developed economically in the past ten years. This article uses the average level of Guangdong 
Province to represent the per capita GDP output and per capita energy consumption of 
Guangzhou residents, and the total GDP and total energy consumption steady increase in 
growth will lead to an increase in energy consumption per capita as the per capita GDP output 
increases. 

4.2. Ecological Strategic Measures in Guangdong Province  

On June 15, 2020, the China Environmental Monitoring Center, in conjunction with the Central 
Meteorological Observatory, the National Air Pollution Prevention and Control Center, the 
Northeast, South, Southwest, Northwest, and Yangtze River Delta Regional Air Quality 
Prediction and Forecast Centers, and the Beijing Environmental Protection Monitoring Center, 
the national air quality forecast conference about the second half of June (June 16-30) will be 
held. 

In the second half of June, the air quality in most areas of the country was mainly from good to 
light pollution, while moderate to severe pollution may occur locally, and the main pollutant 
was ozone. The Beijing-Tianjin-Hebei region and the surrounding central and southern regions, 
the northern inland cities of the Yangtze River Delta, the Fenwei Plain and the local areas of 
Chengdu-Chongqing region, and some cities in Liaoning may experience moderate or higher 
ozone pollution. The ecological environment governance system and governance capabilities 
are the basic support for the advancement of ecological environmental protection work. The 
19th National Congress of the Communist Party of China clearly proposed to build an 
environmental governance system led by the government, with enterprises as the main body, 
and social organizations and the public participating in the environmental governance system. 
In May 2018, General Secretary Xi Jinping emphasized at the National Ecological Environment 
Protection Conference that it is necessary to accelerate the establishment and improvement of 
an ecological civilization system that is guaranteed by the modernization of governance 
systems and governance capabilities. Ensure that by 2035, the modernization of the national 
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governance system and governance capacity in the field of ecological environment is basically 
achieved, and the goal of a beautiful China is basically achieved; by the middle of this century, 
the modernization of the national governance system and governance capacity in the field of 
ecological environment will be fully realized, and a beautiful China will be built. The Fourth 
Plenary Session of the 19th Central Committee of the Party will make arrangements for the 
construction of the ecological civilization system as an important part of upholding and 
improving the socialist system with Chinese characteristics, and promoting the modernization 
of the national governance system and governance capabilities. It emphasizes the 
implementation of the most stringent ecological environment protection system, and a strict 
accountability system for ecological environment protection. It is required to improve the 
ecological environmental protection system of source prevention, process control, damage 
compensation, and accountability, build a fixed pollution source supervision system with the 
pollution discharge permit system as the core, and improve the pollution prevention and 
control regional linkage mechanism and the land-sea coordinated ecological environment 
governance system. 

The National Energy Administration recently issued the "Guiding Opinions on Energy Work for 
2020" (hereinafter referred to as the "Opinions") that the national total energy consumption 
target will not exceed 5 billion tons of standard coal, and the target for the proportion of coal 
consumption will drop to about 57.5% in this year. The "Opinions" pointed out that my country 
adheres to the goal of clean and low-carbon development on the basis of ensuring energy 
security as its primary task. 

In August 2020, the Ministry of Ecology and Environment issued the "Chinese Citizens' 
Ecological Environment and Health Literacy" (Announcement No. 36, 2020). Considering the 
continuation of history and the changes in actual working terms, this revision will amend 
"environment and health literacy" to "ecological environment and health literacy". It aims to 
make citizens realize the value of the ecological environment and its impact on health, 
understand the necessary knowledge of ecological environmental protection and health risk 
prevention, practice a green and healthy lifestyle, and have the ability to protect the ecological 
environment and maintain their own health. The new version is divided into three parts: basic 
concepts, basic knowledge, basic behaviors and skills. In order to help the public understand, 
an explanation is compiled for each knowledge item. 

The Shenzhen Municipal Bureau of Ecology and Environment, the Bureau of Statistics and other 
relevant units in Guangdong Province have recently jointly released the Shenzhen GEP 
accounting system with the Ecological Environment Research Center of the Chinese Academy 
of Sciences. Ecological Service Value (GEP) refers to "calculating an account" for the ecological 
environment in a scientific way, and calculating the total value of the ecosystem's products and 
services in a certain area within a certain period of time. Since 2018, the Shenzhen Municipal 
Bureau of Ecology and Environment has joined forces with the Municipal Bureau of Statistics 
and the Municipal Development and Reform Commission to organize the Ecological Center and 
the Municipal Academy of Environmental Sciences to carry out GEP accounting research and 
build a GEP accounting system suitable for cities. This accounting system has been incorporated 
into the national accounting standards under development as an urban practice case, and has 
been in line with the accounting standards of the United Nations Statistics Agency. 

5. Conclusions and recommendations 

Actively responding to the climate is China's consistent proposition, which is in line with the 
connotation of the country's high-quality development and ecological civilization construction 
strategy. my country has successively proposed the 2020 carbon intensity target, the 2030 
carbon peak target and the 2060 carbon neutral target. And actively promote the adjustment of 
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the meaning structure, optimize the energy structure, improve the energy efficiency and 
enhance the deep blue carbon sink from the top-level design, market mechanism exploration, 
pilot demonstration, and foreign cooperation to ensure the smooth realization of climate 
change commitments. 

5.1. Conclusion of Guangzhou's low-carbon economic development 

As one of the first batch of low-carbon pilot provinces in the country, Guangdong has adhered 
to the path of sustainable development in recent years and actively responded to the national 
climate change work requirements to implement a number of tasks, basically reverse the rapid 
growth of carbon dioxide, and initially have the basic conditions for peak carbon emissions. The 
level of economic development is relatively high and the low-carbon development trend is 
obvious. In 2019, the per capita GDP of Guangdong Province reached US$13,500 (2010 constant 
US dollars), the urbanization rate of the permanent population reached 71.4%, and the tertiary 
industry accounted for 55.5%, which is close to the economic level and industrial structure of 
some developed countries and regions at their peak. Moreover, since 2010, the carbon dioxide 
emissions per unit of GDP in Guangdong Province have been relatively low, ranking second in 
the country (after Beijing); carbon dioxide emissions per unit of GDP have dropped significantly, 
and the "Twelfth Five-Year Plan" has been exceeded. The decline target set by the state has been 
nearly completed in the first four years of the "Thirteenth Five-Year Plan". 

Achieving peak carbon emissions and carbon neutrality requires accelerating economic 
transformation and upgrading and fundamentally reforming the energy system. This is both a 
challenge and an opportunity for Guangdong. In the future, Guangdong will strengthen carbon 
emission scenario analysis and trend research on the basis of fully considering the new 
development situation in the fields of economy, energy, environment, etc., and take the goal of 
peak carbon emission as the guide to take the path of high-quality, low-energy, and low-
emission sustainable development. Contribute to the mitigation of global climate change risks. 

5.2. Suggestions on government functions for Guangzhou's low-carbon 
economic development 

In recent years, Guangdong Province has also provided valuable reference for the start and 
exploration of public climate communication, which has comprehensively improved the 
public's awareness and understanding of “climate issues”, and has also promoted the public's 
low-carbon behavior to a certain extent.  

5.2.1. Implement important policies and plans 

Under the regional development strategy led by the green development of the Guangdong-Hong 
Kong-Macao Greater Bay Area and the new pattern of "one core, one belt and one zone" 
functional area, implement carbon emission total control and intensity target assessment, 
explore the linkage mechanism between carbon emission "dual control" and the carbon 
emission trading market, study and formulate carbon emission peaks and their roadmaps; 
implement a "carbon regulation" (low-carbon development plan) system. Based on the 
experience in the preparation of “carbon regulations” in the 12 new districts in the north, east 
and west of Guangdong and 9 major platforms in the Pearl River Delta, promote the preparation 
of low-carbon development plans for prefecture-level cities in the province, and effectively 
implement the concept of low-carbon development into urban planning, construction and 
management. 

5.2.2. Strengthen the construction of important platforms 

Improve the carbon emission management and trading mechanism of Guangdong Province, and 
cooperate with the state in the national carbon emission rights trading market for corporate 
carbon emission verification and initial allocation of allowances. Encourage investment 
institutions and emission control companies to participate in market transactions, innovate 
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carbon market trading products; accelerate the construction and promotion of carbon finance 
platforms, gradually build a multi-level, multi-functional and liquid carbon financial market 
system, and attract social capital investment for Guangdong’s enterprises provide a full range 
of green and low-carbon investment and financing services. 

5.2.3. Implement important actions and initiatives 

(1) Effectively control greenhouse gas emissions. Implement energy-saving projects, promote 
energy-saving technological transformation and energy management of key energy-using 
enterprises, and promote the reduction of carbon emissions per unit of product production. 
Optimize the industrial structure. Give priority to the development of modern service 
industries, promote the low-carbon transformation and upgrading of traditional industries, 
vigorously promote the development of strategic emerging industries, and build a modern 
industrial system characterized by low-carbon. (3) Continue to optimize the energy structure. 
Promote the clean, low-carbon and efficient use of traditional energy, strengthen total coal 
consumption control, vigorously develop clean and renewable energy, and continuously 
increase the proportion of non-fossil energy consumption. (4) Actively develop forestry carbon 
sinks, vigorously develop green buildings and low-carbon transportation. Strengthen the 
protection and management of forest resources, promote the expansion, quality improvement, 
and efficiency of the forest ecosystem; vigorously develop green buildings, promote the wide 
application of renewable energy such as solar energy, promote new energy vehicles, give 
priority to the development of public transportation, and effectively control the construction 
and transportation fields carbon emission. (5) Deepen the pilot demonstration of low-carbon 
development. Deepen the promotion of all-round low-carbon pilot demonstrations, explore the 
establishment of various levels of pilot evaluation index systems and pilot evaluation and 
reward mechanisms, explore the release of guidance documents for deepening the pilot work, 
and gradually summarize the pilot experience for promotion; Carry out in-depth carbon 
inclusive pilot work, speed up the online operation of the pilot city's universal carbon system 
of preferences platform; carry out the evaluation of near-zero-carbon emission zone 
demonstration projects, and launch the second batch of near-zero-carbon emission zone 
demonstration project pilots. (6) Increase technology research and development and 
application efforts. To study and formulate the promotion catalog of energy-saving and low-
carbon technologies and the conversion list of low-carbon technological achievements 
applicable to Guangdong Province; Accelerate the establishment of an effective mechanism for 
combining government, industry, academia, and research, and guide research institutions to 
establish low-carbon technology alliances to develop low-carbon technologies in industries, 
energy, and transportation; Guide market capital investment, establish low-carbon technology 
incubators, accelerate the industrialization of low-carbon technologies, and gradually form a 
linkage mechanism for low-carbon technology research and development, demonstration 
applications, and industrialization. 
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